Summer Senate

Meeting Minutes
Monday, August 7, 2006
Please email corrections to Julie.Hammond@nau.edu  
Call to order:
President Marsha Yowell called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order at 3:02 p.m. in the Pattea Room.
Members Present: Minnie Andrews, Charles Connell, Marcus Ford, Liz Grobsmith, John Haeger, Chunhye Lee, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, and Marsha Yowell. 
Other Present: Susanna Maxwell, Karen Pugliesi
Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the agenda. A motion was made and seconded to approve the agenda. Motion Passed. President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the minutes from the July 10th meeting. A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes. Motion Passed. 
Opening Comments: President Marsha Yowell thanked everyone for coming and apologized for not making the executive meeting last week as she was attending an academic conference. Marsha said she along with Blase and Marcus will be going to the ABOR meeting this week at ASU Tempe. They will be meeting with the Arizona Faculties Council and they will be discussing the offensive/.objectionable course content issue. Blase did not have any comments.
Parking Update: Rich Bowen and Bobby Sedillo summarized the parking changes: 
· Knoles will become one-way on August 28th.

· P-1, at the corner of Butler and Milton, will close permanently the week of August 14 to make way for conference center construction.

· McMullen Circle will be converted from employee to resident parking beginning August 10.

· A new GPS system on board MCT shuttles with sign boards will display real-time arrival information.

· The Riordan/Knoles parking garage opens October 2006 for employees, north residents, and north commuter permit holders.
· Parking behind Blome and Gammage will be designated for north residents and employees on a first-come, first-served basis. There will be four metered spaces for those conducting business in those buildings. 

· Employees are encouraged to walk, bike, carpool, and use the buses. 

· The 2006-2007 parking map is at: http://www4.nau.edu/parking/maps/map_campus.asp
· A list of parking options are at: http://www4.nau.edu/parking/didyouknow/youhaveoptions.asp
· Details of the road changes are at: http://www4.nau.edu/insidenau/images/photos/2006/8_2_06/traffic.pdf


· Direct questions about parking to Robert.Sedillo@nau.edu
Budget Update/ Legal Counsel: Chuck confirmed the following information for those who did not attend the FSEC meeting last week:

1. The raises for promoting faculty were taken care of. 

2. The compression issue is will be taken care of in January.
· Chuck asked President Haeger to bring the group up to date on the ongoing salary improvement plan. The President said that the goal is to bring everybody on a continuing basis to 85% of CUPA. This goal highly depends on the state budget allocation and enrollment. Marcus commented that 85% of CUPA translates to 15% below average.
· Chuck asked the President to clarify his approval regarding the legal counsel money. The President said the Senate money will be used to pay the lawyer, but the administration will not negotiate or talk to that lawyer. The President and the Senate will be paying different lawyers to essentially perform the same function. Hopefully this will not  generate an audit or create problems. 

· Chuck said some of the faculty are concerned about the increased costs of the new conference center and how it will be paid for. The President said that building costs are higher in Flagstaff and local labor is not available. Many workers are brought in from other locations and their accomodations are being paid for by NAU.
· Chuck confirmed with the President that monies to settle the Rudebush suit would come out of risk management and not out of operating funds. They have a choice to appeal or settle. This is a decision that will be made from the State Attorney General’s office and ABOR.
August ABOR - Objectional/Offensive Course Content: Blase introduced three handouts:
· University of Arizona course syllabus policy
· Draft – Proposed statement from the deans
· Draft – Senate objectional material handout 7/31/2006
Background:  During the last legislative session a bill was introduced by a group of senators (SB 1331) proposing to add an article to the ARS entitled “Alternative Coursework and Materials.” The text specified that each university and community college would adopt procedures through which students would be able to “object” to “any course, coursework, learning material or activity on the basis that it is personally offensive” and be provided without cost an alternative course or course materials, or activity. Objections may be raised on the grounds of conflict “with a student’s beliefs or practices in sex, morality or religion.” 
 
Newspaper articles reported that the legislation was motivated by a complaint from a student attending a community college about materials in a literature course. SB 1331 was defeated; with reports from university lobbyists that an expectation had emerged that ABOR would address the issue. 

During the April ABOR meeting, a motion was introduced suggesting that the universities address the issue. There was heated debate among board members. After behind the scenes negotiations between board members and university lobbyists, a revised version of the motion was introduced and adopted. It charges the presidents of ASU and NAU to pursue adoption the section of UA’s syllabus policy that specifies that instructors may, at their discretion, warn students that some “course content may be deemed offensive by some students.” The presidents are expected to report to the board in September about progress on this effort.
Blase said there seems to be a growing support for the dean’s statement. Marcus said that this issue will be discussed at the Arizona Faculties Council meeting this week and added that the summer Senate should not make a decision without the full Senate. Marsha reported that this is a failed legislative attempt that was rejected by the majority of the legislature that we are trying to address in response to. Marsha said that this is a discussion that if your going to get your faculty to be behind it, the faculty need to discuss it. Marsha said we need feedback on this issue from the rest of the faculty. Provost Grobsmith said the President’s of the three universities are only  expected to report on what discussions have taken place so far at the September ABOR meeting. They are not expected to present a final product.
After much discussion, the President commented that we have to find a workable compromise so that the legislature does not take it upon themselves to pass a law that would constrain universitites. Marsha said the objectional/offensive course content issue will be on the agenda for the first full Senate meeting on September 18th. 

Senate Goals and Priorities for 2006-2007: A informational handout was distributed
Senate Goals and Priorites for 2006-2007. Marsha said salary issues and the CoFS document review are two of the top priorites. After some discussion, the list was revised to include winter salaries and student learning issues. 
· Revised Senate Goals and Priorities for 2006-2007
Comments from the President: President Haeger had several comments.
· Two candidates for the Associate Vice President and Campus Executive Officer at NAU -Yuma are scheduled to be on the two campuses on September 11 and 12.  Information on the Yuma candidates is posted on the President’s web site.  
· A new position for a Vice President for Research will be presented to the Board this week and will be submitted for approval at the September meeting. 
· A proposal will be presented to the Board this week about how to use the overattainment monies of TRIF. These are monies from sales tax revenue increase. The three state university presidents have not come to an agreement yet on how this money should be used.  

· The Board has charged each president to describe how their university operates as an enterprise. The Board is taking a new direction that weighs heavily on assessment and accountability. The President will speak to campus about this issue in early October. 
Comments from the Provost: Provost Grobsmith had several comments.

· Provost Grobsmith handed out a draft of the Summer Session Task Force Report. 
· A request to transfer additional credits from community colleges for programs in HRM and nursing from specific community colleges will be made to the Board this week.
· The Learner Centered Education Grants program is going to be moving in a new direction. It will be about efficiency through the use of technology. When the calls for proposals come out this fall, they will look very different. 
· The Provost’s office will fund the Ombuds program. Faculty training will begin in the fall and the program will begin in the spring.

· Susanna Maxwell has been working throughout the year on title alignment process. Susanna is making sure faculty have appropriate titles for the work they are doing. 
· Karen Pugliesi has been working with the faculty, chairs and deans to accommodate the large freshman class. They have had a great response and everyone has been working really hard to meet the needs of these students.  Provost Grobsmith estimated that $208,000 has been spent on adding new sections, classes, instructors, graduate assistants, and raising capacities. 
Adjournment:  Meeting was adjourned at 5:26 p.m. The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, September 18 in the Kaibab Room, University Union.
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